VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.30pm on Thursday 18 March 2004 in the Board Room at the V&A.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Jonathan Altaras

Professor Margaret Buck 

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Sir Christopher Frayling

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Professor Lisa Jardine

Mr Rick Mather

Mr Peter Rogers 

Mr Paul Ruddock

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury 

Dame Marjorie Scardino

IN ATTENDANCE   

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A 

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A 

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Dr Paul Williamson, Keeper of Sculpture, Metalwork Ceramics & Glass (Paragraphs 1-8)

Mr Tim Stanley, Head of Middle East Section, V&A (Paragraphs 18-19)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Ms Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting, Trustees had an opportunity to view recent acquisitions by the Furniture, Textiles & Fashion Department.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. There were no apologies for absence.

SCULPTURE, METALWORK CERAMICS & GLASS

2. Paul Williamson gave a presentation on the work of his department over the past two and a half years and on plans for the near future.  He explained that the Sculpture, Metalwork Ceramics & Glass Department had been established at the end of 2001.  He had been appointed Keeper in September of that year and Tessa Murdoch joined shortly after as Deputy Keeper.  On staffing, he reported that the original complement had been 33 but that that number had been reduced slightly.  The retirements of Anthony North and Robin Hildyard had been significant given that both of them had had 30 years experience in the Museum.  The former had been replaced at a more junior level but the latter had not yet been replaced and the Department was feeling the shortfall.  One junior member of staff had resigned and a number of other staff were on secondments to various parts of the V&A.  Peta Motture was heading the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries Project, and Marian Campbell and Sophie Lee were also seconded to that project; Reino Liefkes was working on the Renaissance Interior exhibition and Marjorie Trusted was the current V&A/Sussex Exchange Fellow. 
3. On Galleries, he explained that the Department had been very busy over the past two years with the following: Phase 3 of the Silver Galleries, which had opened in November 2002; the clearance of Gallery 29 for the new Temporary Exhibition Shop; the recasting of Gallery 50 West with the removal of the lunettes; the decanting of stained glass from Gallery 117; the decanting and photographing digitally of stained glass and the alabaster objects from Gallery 111 and the removal of the lunettes; the planning of Galleries 83 and 84 as the Sacred Silver and Stained Glass Galleries; the completion of the display of tiles on the West Staircase, at the back of the British Galleries.  

4. On publications, he reported that there had been a large number of important books published over the past two and a half years, either written by, or with contributions from, staff in his department, including: Earth and Fire: Italian Terracotta Sculpture, German Sculpture 1430-1540, Netherlandish Sculpture 1450-1550, British Sculpture 1470-2000 (the latter three had been supplemented by subventions achieved by the Department), Wonder: Painted Sculpture of Medieval England,  Elegant Eating, Tiles and Tilework, Tea: East and West, Art Deco, Medieval and Renaissance Stained Glass, The Large Bronze, Gothic: Art for England 1400-1547, British Ceramic Design 1600-2002.  Staff had also contributed numerous articles to various publications.  

5. On exhibitions, he explained that his department had been involved in Tiaras, Earth and Fire, Wonder (in Leeds), Art Deco, Gothic: Art for England 1400-1547, Felicity Powell’s Drawn from the Well and Reinhold Vasters. 

6. 
On lectures and offices held, he reported that in 2002 he had given the  Lansdowne Lectures (University of Victoria, British Columbia) and the inaugural Diskant Memorial Lecture at the Philadelphia Museum of Art.  Many of his Departmental colleagues had spoken also at lectures and had roles in various learned societies, consultative committees, etc.  For example, Reino Liefkes was the Chairman of the ICOM Glass Committee and Jennifer Opie had been on the selection committee for Collect, the Crafts Council art fair held recently at the V&A.  Day to day work in the Department included opinions, responding to postal, email and telephone enquiries and advising on export licence applications.
7. On acquisitions during the period, he reported on the Meissen Vulture from Longleat, The Castlereagh Inkstand, modern glass and objects assigned to the V&A by the Acceptance in Lieu Panel – a Norwegian ivory Crozier, wax sketch models by Giambologna – and the bequest of a terracotta Relief by Ghiberti.

8. On future activities, he reported that Jennifer Opie would retire in July 2004 but it was hoped to take advantage of her expertise for the new Glass Gallery.  Gallery 111 would open in September 2004, Gallery 129 in October 2004, Gallery 116 in late 2004 and Galleries 83 and 84 at Easter 2005.  In addition, the decant of Gallery 28 would be completed quickly to allow the extension to the Exhibition Shop to be completed.  The majority of funding for the new Jewellery Gallery was  in place and he was confident that it would open in 2007.  Work would progress on Gallery 117 and on the display of ceramics in the top floor gallery.  The Medieval & Renaissance Galleries project would also have a considerable impact on the department.  Alongside all the work on the galleries, was the V&A Storage Review.  Publications in the near future would include Contemporary International Glass, English Pottery 1620-1840 and a new edition of Studio Pottery.  On regional outreach, the exhibition Donatello and the Italian Renaissance Relief would be shown in Leeds and much medieval stained glass had recently been lent to the  Stained Glass Museum, Ely.  Finally, he expressed concern about the development of expertise in junior staff and the maintenance of it in those at more senior levels.

FUTUREPLAN

Progress Report on the Catering Contract

9. Ian Blatchford reminded Trustees that, at their previous meeting, he had reported that the choice of caterer for the V&A rested between two candidates.  The Catering Panel had decided to offer the contract to Benugo, subject to negotiations over the final details.  The company would pay the costs of setting up the new kitchen and restaurant spaces.  Quality, health and safety, training and arbitration clauses would be written into the contract.  He showed Trustees some illustrations of Benugo’s current operations and outlines of how they might operate at the V&A.  

10. In discussion, Ian Blatchford pointed out that Benugo’s main business was public sandwich shops and delicatessens (some in investment banks in the City), although they did have one restaurant in the Crown Plaza Hotel in the City of London.  Gwyn Miles reassured the Board that the catering designers would be able to work easily with Kim Wilkie, the winning designer for the Garden, and that a date in spring 2006 was being aimed at for completion of the two projects.  She added that Benugo would take over from the present caterers in August 2004 and use the existing restaurant facilities.  

Update on Members’ Room

11.
Gwyn Miles reported that the new Members’ Room would be located in what was currently the Design Studio off the Glass Gallery.  The space would be opened up to provide kitchen and toilet facilities and a mezzanine floor would be inserted above to allow access to the Glass Gallery.  She showed Trustees some illustrations of the Room prepared by Softroom who were designing the scheme.  She added that the Friends of the V&A were very happy with the proposal but she would go through the details of the project with their Executive Committee.  It was planned to complete the project by November 2004.

REPORT FROM THE BUILDINGS STRATEGY COMMITTEE

12.
Buildings Strategy.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 23 February.

ii. It was agreed that copies of the FuturePlan Progress Report, which included a financial summary for each project, would be circulated to all Trustees.

iii. The Committee would be considering a V&A Vertical Circulation Strategy at its next meeting on 22 March.

.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

13.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 18 March 2004 were agreed.

MATTERS ARISING 

14. 
Proposed Major Acquisition.  Deborah Swallow reported that the application to the NACF for funding towards the purchase of the Tea and Coffee Set with Tray designed by Archibald Knox would be considered by the Fund at its next meeting.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

15. Trustees Appointments Working Group. The Chairman reported that the Group had begun to look at candidates for the next round of Trustee appointments.  She added that if Trustees had any names they wished to put forward, particularly in the field of the creative industries, they should pass them to Ian Blatchford.

16. Museums – Investing for the 21st Century.  The Chairman reported that she had attended the daytime events on 9 March to launch A Manifesto for Museums alongside the three reports commissioned by the NMDC, and the evening reception to launch Investing in Knowledge.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Peter Rogers left the meeting during this item

17.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. Attendance figures for the current financial year would be better than the previous year, which had been a record for the V&A, against an overall pattern of decline.

ii. Collect, the Crafts Council art fair, had been very successful and generated a lot of positive feedback.  Discussions would take place with the Crafts Council on raising the quality of the content of the fair and how it could be better organised.

iii. The Brilliant exhibition was doing well and it, along with the forthcoming exhibitions on Bill Brandt and Vivienne Westwood, had received good coverage in the press.

iv. The Director had attended the opening of Art Deco at the California Palace of the Legion of Honour, San Francisco on 6 March.  It was planned to show the V&A’s International Arts and Crafts exhibition at the venue.

v. Cinema India had opened that day at the Birmingham Museum and Art Gallery.

vi. Image and Identity had been opened by the Minister for the Arts, Estelle Morris, on 10 March, and the launch had been well-attended; the exhibition had been extended and it would now close in the latter part of April.

vii. Every Object Tells a Story, the V&A’s online collaboration with Channel 4 and Ultralab, had had special events during the February half-term.  Family visitors had explored the Museum taking photographs, with digital cameras, which were then transformed into cartoon-strip stories and T-shirt designs.

viii. Black Style Lounge had gone well as part of the build up to the Black British Style exhibition later in 2004.

ix. The Rt Hon Michael Portillo had secured an Adjournment Debate on Museums at Westminster Hall on 2 March.  This had been a precursor to the launch of the three NMDC-commissioned reports and A Manifesto for Museums on 9 March and to the seminar Impact and Evidence at which the keynote speech was delivered by David Miliband, Minister for Schools.  

x. The Director had met with Carole Souter, Director of the HLF, and discussed with her the likelihood of the Fund considering a further application from the Theatre Museum for a smaller sum, following the rejection of its earlier major bid.  He had discussed also the V&A’s application for the Spiral, to which she had seemed reasonably positive.

xi. The Classic Design Awards, organised by Homes & Gardens, had been a successful event.

xii. Press coverage of the V&A had been extremely good and credit should go to Damien Whitmore and Debra Isaac, V&A Head of Corporate Communications.

xiii. The main area of concern among visitors was the new map; it would be reviewed in May.

xiv. The Weston Foundation had turned down the Museum’s application for funding towards the Spiral saying that it did not want to commit to the project at this stage.

xv. The Museum of Childhood had been successful in its application to the Clore Duffield Foundation for funding towards its Learning Centre.

xvi. The Minister for the Arts, Estelle Morris, had asked the Director for further thoughts on the Blue Sky debate, in particular the part the Museum could play in education and online activities.

xvii. At the meeting of European Museum Directors in Dublin, the Director had agreed to convene a European group which would examine the impact of the American digital image library ARTstor, funded by the Andrew Mellon Foundation.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & V&A ENTERPRISES LTD
18. Collections.  Deborah Swallow explained that due to time constraints and the need to get federal indemnity from the USA, it had been necessary to circumvent the usual process of presenting the proposed loan of objects to the exhibition Palace and Mosque: Islamic Art from the Victoria and Albert Museum at the National Gallery of Art, Washington, Kimbell Art Museum, Fort Worth, Setagaya Art Museum, Tokyo, and the Millennium Galleries, Sheffield, to the Committee and bring it straight to the Board for approval.  Tim Stanley, the curator of the exhibition, was invited to give a short  presentation on the exhibition.  He explained how the exhibition had been devised for five rooms at the national Gallery of Art, Washington and then gave a Powerpoint presentation on some of the objects.

19. In discussion, Lisa Jardine expressed her concern that the Committee had not been able to consider the list of loans prior to the main Board meeting, given the value and importance of the exhibition and she reiterated the need for due process to be followed.  Some Trustees expressed concern about the wisdom of putting on an exhibition of Islamic and Christian objects in the USA in the present uncertain political climate.  Other Trustees felt, however, that it was an important time to be sending such objects to the USA.  The Board approved the loan of objects to the exhibition Palace and Mosque: Islamic Art from the Victoria and Albert Museum at the National Gallery of Art, Washington, Kimbell Art Museum, Fort Worth, Setagaya Art Museum, Tokyo, and the Millennium Galleries, Sheffield, and in particular the loan of those objects valued at £1,000,000 or over, subject to reassurances that the venues met the Museum’s security and environmental requirements. 

Professor Lisa Jardine and Rick Mather left the meeting

20.
Development.  The Board noted the Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points: 

i. Pledges had been received which meant that the new Glass Gallery and the Miniatures Gallery could go ahead.

ii. There had been some momentum on the new Corporate Membership scheme and Trustees were urged to encourage their contacts to participate.

21.
Theatre Museum.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 24 February.

ii. A decision needed to be made on whether to submit a further application to the HLF at less than £5m; if that bid was not successful then there would be a lot of options to consider for the future of the Theatre Museum (TM).

iii. A major question to be addressed would be whether or not to separate the TM from its archives.

iv. The most pressing business was the impact on the TM of the impending redevelopment of London’s Transport Museum (LTM), including the question of whether the TM would be able to remain open while extensive building work was going on above it; there were a number of questions to be answered as to the legal and financial positions vis-à-vis  the LTM project.

22.
In discussion, it was noted that the Theatre Museum Working Party, to be set up by Geoff Marsh, Director of the TM, would take forward many of the issues raised.  Gwyn Miles pointed out that a study being carried out by V&A Projects & Estate staff and Geoff Marsh would report in two to three week’s time on LTM’s liability.  Gwyn Miles added that there were plans to move the TM’s collections out of harm’s way and that thought should be given on how to run an education programme in the event that the TM had to close temporarily.  On the latter, a potential site in Bloomsbury was being investigated.  It was suggested also that other nearby venues could be utilised to display some of the collections.

23.
V&A Enterprises Ltd.  The Board noted that:

i. Although it had been reported at the last meeting that a suitable candidate to succeed Michael Cass as Managing Director had been identified, the Museum had since been unable to secure their services.  The process of finding a successor to Michael would, therefore, start again in the summer; in the meanwhile, Jo Prosser VAE Head of Retail, had offered to step in as ‘Deputy Managing Director’.

ii. The covenant to the V&A for 2003-04 would be £2,000,000.

iii. On the budget for 2004-05, the covenant figure was £1,580,000.

24.
In discussion, the issue was raised that visitors to the Vivienne Westwood exhibition would not exit through the Temporary Exhibition Shop.  Gwyn Miles explained that in the case of a three gallery show, such as Art Deco, visitors would exit through the Shop, but with Bill Brandt on at the same time as Westwood that would not be possible.  It was for that reason that the Temporary Exhibition Shop was being expanded.  There would be very clear signage to the Shop from Westwood.  The Director acknowledged that the Museum had been aware of a potential problem but it had been discussed with VAE and it was conceded that there would be some loss of trading but that it would be manageable.  It had simply not been possible to expand the Shop in time for Westwood.  Damien Whitmore felt that many people would take advantage of the Museum’s joint ticket for both exhibitions, which would be marketed aggressively.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

25. Quarterly Progress Report on Funding Agreement.  A paper had been circulated for information.  It was noted that this was an internal report on the six core DCMS quantitative targets and the V&A was doing well against all of them.

26. The Spiral Project.  A paper had been circulated for information.  Gwyn Miles reported that the paper set out a timetable for critical decisions on the project during 2004.  In April, the Board would be invited to agree the Office of Government Commerce Action Plan, which the Buildings Strategy Committee would be considering at its next meeting, and in May, the Board would be invited to agree the procurement route.  A critical time would be in July when the HLF made its decision on the Stage 1 application.

27. FuturePlan.  It was noted that there would be a review of the FuturePlan between now and the summer.

28. Next Board Meeting.  It was noted that the next meeting of the Board of Trustees would take place on Thursday 22 April 2004 at 2.00 p.m. in the Asian Department Study Room at the V&A.

John Rider 

April 2004
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